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  Windsor, North Carolina 

September 8, 2015 

Regular Meeting 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting at 4:00pm 

at 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  The following members were present or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

  Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

  Finance Officer William Roberson 

  Planning Director Traci White 

  Nuisance Abatement Officer Barry Anderson 

  Parks & Recreation Director Donna Mizelle 

  Network Systems Administrator Joe Wilkes 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Non-Emergency Transport Coordinator Ian Trainor 

   

          

    

Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald was present from the media. 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson called the meeting to order, and thanked those present for their attendance.   

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chairman Wesson led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

 

There were no public comments. 
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APPOINTMENTS 

 

Review grant award for children’s handicap accessible playground as it relates to pending 

update for master plan of pending Recreation Complex (last visited in 2003) 

 

Parks and Recreation Director, Donna Mizelle, was present to update the Board on a grant that 

the Department had just received from Trillium Health Resources (formerly East Carolina 

Behavioral Health).   

 

The grant amount being received is $250,000 and it will be used to build a handicap accessible 

playground on the current grounds of the Bertie County Recreation Complex. 

 

The Board received sample photos as well as an aerial map of the Recreation Complex.  The 

specific location of the playground was also discussed. 

 

Ms. Mizelle invited the Board to attend the check presentation ceremony that will take place on 

Wednesday, September 16, 2015 at the Recreation Complex.   

 

The playground will be completed by June 2016. 

 

 

Hyper Reach presentation and Public Officials Conference led by Emergency Services 

Director, Mitch Cooper 

 

Mitch Cooper, Emergency Services Director, led all Board members and relevant County staff in 

a Public Officials Conference to review the County’s Emergency Management Operational Plan. 

 

Mr. Cooper presented a PowerPoint detailing disaster response protocols and other important 

items.   

 

Additionally, he introduced the Board to the new alert system, Hyper Reach, and encouraged all 

Board members and citizens to sign up for the system as soon as possible by visiting the 

County’s website (http://www.co.bertie.nc.us).   

 

Questions were raised by the Board about the old system, and whether or not the data was being 

transferred, and also inquired about other ways to be sure citizens are aware of severe weather 

alerts. 

 

Mr. Cooper stated that CenturyLink landline telephone numbers had already been programmed 

in the system, and that the system can notify citizens via text, phone call, and email.  He also 

stated that he is working to secure the data from the old alert system to this alert system, but that 

it would not hurt for citizens to go ahead and re-register their information by using the County 

website. 

 

 

 

http://www.co.bertie.nc.us/
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Community Based Recreation update by Donna Mizelle and Heidi Bonislawski – status of 

citizen surveys and community meetings which will be held in Colerain, Aulander, and 

Lewiston-Woodville 

 

Ms. Mizelle and Heidi Bonislawski of the Windsor YMCA were present to also give an update 

to the Board about the latest happenings with community based recreation. 

 

Ms. Bonislawski stated that they were having trouble receiving completed surveys that were 

recently distributed to the municipalities of Colerain, Aulander, and Lewiston-Woodville.  They 

stated that only a handful have come back as of this meeting. 

 

Ms. Mizelle and Ms. Bonislawski shared their concerns and also asked for any additional 

resources that they could utilize in reaching more citizens to receive additional survey responses. 

 

The Board suggested faith based leaders and church associations, as well as the school system, 

and also encouraged Ms. Mizelle and Ms. Bonislawski to continue to persevere as best as 

possible as the Board knew this program could take some time to get its feet off the ground. 

 

Ms. Bonislawski also shared news that the State office of the YMCA will provide a trained 

facilitator to help conduct the community meetings and to build consensus regarding 

programming for each community.   

 

Agency program update by Adalia Powell, Treasurer of the Bertie County Arts Council 

 

Adalia Powell, Treasurer of the Bertie County Arts Council, provided an update to the Board 

regarding the council’s latest events at the Windsor Gallery. 

 

She stated that programs for children continue to be a focus as well as showcasing local artists.  

She also discussed the impact and continued success of the “Evening with Santa” program that is 

provided during every holiday season.   

 

Ms. Powell discussed some grant opportunities as well as introduced the Board to the Art 

Council’s theater initiatives which bring live stage performances to various schools and public 

buildings for citizens and their children to enjoy. 

 

The Board commended the Art’s Council for its great work, and encouraged them to continue to 

branch out and try to broaden its reach so that more and more citizens are aware of the many 

programs the Council offers. 

 

Agency program update by Bobby Williams, Site Manager of the Hope Foundation 

 

This presenter had to be rescheduled for an alternative date. 
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BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

Workforce Development Board 

 

After some discussion, it was recommended by the County Manager to recommend that Morris 

Rascoe and Michael Freeman be reappointed to the Workforce Development Board as 

representatives of Bertie County. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to reappoint Morris Rascoe and Michael Freeman to 

the Workforce Development Board as recommended by the County Manager.  Commissioner 

Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.    

 

 

Tri-County Airport Authority Board 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to reappoint Lewis C. Hoggard, III to the Tri-

County Airport Authority Board.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Chairman Wesson suggested a new protocol for consideration of consent agenda items, many of 

which are administrative in nature and have been previously discussed or approved at a previous 

meeting.   

 

He mentioned budget amendments as an example of an agenda item that has already been “given 

the green light” which now must be established with line item budgets in place.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the Consent Agenda items collectively below 

as presented.  Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

1. Fees Report – Register of Deeds 

 

2. Minutes for August 17, 2015 

 

3. Budget Amendments #16-03 and #15-09 
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4.  Bid award for CDBG Farm Lane project – 2012/CDBG water improvements with a bid 

award to CGC, Inc. for the low bid amount of $104,400 and issuance of the “Notice of Award” 

so that the contractor may proceed immediately.   

 

The bid award is attached: 
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5.  Agreement for HCCBG services in FY2016 
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6.  Agreement with Board of Education for EMS CADET program and once the contract is fully 

executed by all parties, it will be attached to these minutes. 

 

 

 

 

DISCUSSION 

 

Planning & Inspections Director, Traci White – discuss date for joint meeting with the 

Planning Board to review the Land Use Plan and the draft Manufactured Home Park 

Ordinance 

 

Planning Director, Traci White, was present to discuss a date for a joint meeting with the 

Commissioners and the Bertie County Planning Board. 

 

She suggested the date and time of the next pre-scheduled Planning Board meeting. The Board 

concurred and a date of Thursday, September 24, 2015 at 6:00pm was set inside the Bertie 

County DSS Training Room. 

 

 

Fall Litter Sweep event – Nuisance Abatement Officer, Barry Anderson 

 

Barry Anderson, Nuisance Abatement Officer, was present to provide the Board with an update 

about the Fall Litter Sweep event that will take place September 19-October 3, 2015. 

 

Mr. Anderson also discussed his recruitment process for volunteers and asked the 

Commissioners for any additional suggestions to reach more individuals who may be interested 

in volunteering. 

 

The Board suggested that he contact civic groups as well as the school system and church 

organizations. 

 

A flyer was also provided in their electronic agenda packets. 

 

 

Water Department Superintendent, Ricky Spivey – Memorandum of Understanding for 

Town of Roxobel water system, and related items for the pending State revolving fund 

application 

 

After much discussion and work between the County Manager and the County Attorney, a 

Memorandum of Understanding was presented to the Board in the electronic agenda packet, as 

well as Roxobel’s Engineering Evaluation from Green Engineering, State revolving loan forms, 

and a State revolving loan resolution. 
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It was requested that the Board approve these items, as well as give the Chairman authority to 

sign any and all documents relating to this matter, as well as the authority to the County Manager 

to sign in the Chairman’s absence.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the Memorandum of Understanding between 

the Town of Roxobel and Bertie County and all the necessary forms and resolutions mentioned 

above, as well as to grant authority to the Chairman to sign any and all documents to relating to 

this matter, as well as the authority to the County to sign in the Chairman’s absence.  Vice 

Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Memorandum of Understanding reads as follows: 
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Discuss Request for Qualifications draft – Employee Classification and Compensation 

Study 

 

County Manager Sauer presented a draft of a Request for Qualifications for an Employee 

Classification and Compensation Study consultant. 

 

Approval was needed from the Board in order to begin the process of contacting and meeting 

with consultants at any upcoming information meeting.   

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to release the RFQ to prospective consultants and 

begin the process of securing a consultant for an Employee Classification and Compensation 

Study.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

County Manager’s Performance Evaluation 

 

Chairman Wesson added this item to the agenda in order for the Board discuss County Manager 

Sauer’s performance evaluation for this year. 

 

The Board requested that the County Manager email a blank copy of the performance evaluation, 

as well as the evaluation that was completed by the previous board in 2014.   

 

The Board will be prepared to give this performance evaluation at its next meeting on Monday, 

September 21, 2015.   

 

COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 

 

Commissioner Trent updated the Board on the Weeping Mary Road boat ramp.  He reported that 

it was still on schedule to be completed at the end of this month, or very early October.  He also 

informed all of those present that a massive renovation project on the exterior of the courthouse 

was currently underway, and that work would continue for the next few months.  Additionally, 

he assured those present that the workers who are employed for this project are all Bertie County 

citizens. 

 

Chairman Wesson thanked this Board as well as the prior board for their dedication to this 

project in budgeting for these renovations in the last two budget years. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore updated all of those present about the latest voter regulations and 

potential primary dates for 2016. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee informed the Board that grant money was still available for the County and 

the school system to receive free, “No Smoking” related signs. 

 

The Board requested that Vice Chairman Lee get in touch with a representative from that group 

so that they may learn more about the initiative. 
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Commissioner White commended Barry Anderson on his coordination of the Fall Litter Sweep 

for Bertie County as there are numerous problems all over the County regarding litter on the 

roadways, in ditches, etc. 

 

Chairman Wesson informed the Board of a grant being offered by the USDA and plans to apply 

for the grant with additional letters of support to receive $100,000 in additional funding for a 

weekend & breakfast program at area schools. 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

The County Manger gave no remarks, but reminded the Board of a needed Closed Session at the 

end of the meeting. 

 

ASSISTANT COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

The County Attorney gave no remarks at this time but did alert the Board to one change that had 

to be made to EMS CADET agreement between the Board of Education and the County.  The 

change was made after the Board received their agenda packets via email. 

 

The corrected copy was presented to the Chairman for his signature. 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS CONTINUED 

 

Only Board members and County staff were present, so there were no additional public 

comments. 

 

CLOSED SESSION 

 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 

143-318.11(a)(5) pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(5) to establish, or to instruct the public 

body's staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the 

public body in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed 

contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease; or (ii) the 

amount of compensation and other material terms of an employment contract or proposed 

employment contract. Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

The Board shifts into Closed Session. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Vice Chairman Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Chairman Wesson reported that the recently proposed date for the joint meeting of the 

Commissioners and the Bertie County Planning Board did not end up working out for his 

schedule after all, and alternative dates were discussed with the Planning Director. 

 
 

 

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Wesson adjourned the meeting at 6:15pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

        Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 

 


